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COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

January 24, 2011
PUBLIC HEARING 368
THOSE PRESENT:

Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Director Alan Levin

Steve Biener, Esquire




Mr. Gary Smith

Senator Nancy Cook




Mr. Stephen Bach


Mr. Tom Gilligan




Ms. Rachel Onorato
Mr. Jack Riddle




Mrs. Lee Porter
Representative Darryl Scott



Ms. Nikki Lavoie







Ms. Patty Cannon







Ann Marie Johnson, Deputy








     Attorney General

ALSO PRESENT:  Mr. Michael Morton, Controller General’s Office,  Mr. Paul Sample;  Representing Projects: Delaware Small Business and Technology Development Center – Mr. Clinton Tymes, Ms. Barbara Necarsulmer; Collections Marketing Center Services, LLC – Mr. Vytas Kisielius (via phone);   Converting Solutions, L.P. – Mr. Matthew Henning, Mr. Darryl Cutler, Mr. Eric Seltzer, Mr. Justin Cutler and Mr. Stanton L. Peritz   

LOCATION:   Buena Vista, 661 South DuPont Highway, New Castle, Delaware  19720

TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 9:05 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, January 24, 2011.

OLD BUSINESS:

Mr. Gilligan made a motion that the minutes of the December 20, 2010 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented.  Mr. Biener seconded the motion which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS:

Collections Marketing Center Services, LLC (“CMC” or the “Applicant”) - CMC received a $500,000 equity investment from DEDA in 2009.  The Applicant, a software company offering a solution to help lenders increase their collection yield by utilizing more efficient modes of communication that increase the overall efficiency of the collections operation, used the proceeds to support marketing and sales efforts at its facility located in Newark, Delaware.  CMC is now offering a further investment of $80,000 concurrent with its most recent financing raise (the “Project”).

Ms. Onorato presented this request to the Council.  Mr. Vytas was present via telephone.   
Ms. Onorato stated that DEDA waived its preemptive rights on a Round B extension that was opened in the summer of 2010 and which raised an additional $617,000.  She stated that Round B is now reopening and DEDA has a preemptive right to participate.


Mr. Vytas stated that many agencies are using CMC’s services.  He stated the client list includes Barclays, PNC, Sallie Mae, and some other banks in the UK.  He stated they are working with CITI credit cards in Australia.  He stated the expansion has been exciting and hopes it continues.  

Mr. Riddle asked for an update on the California legal situation.  Mr. Vytas stated he had expected the matter to be resolved in 2010.  He stated it has progressed into a full blown trade secret trial because the last Judge decided that the matter of material facts which had to be decided upon was open to interpretation.  His understanding of that was that one side argued that a particular fact was true and the other side said it was a lie.  Now, there is a Discovery Hearing scheduled for the end of February with the trial starting in September. Mr. Vytas stated that this competitor has made no attempt to provide evidence and has admitted to not giving evidence which is required by the Court.  Mr. Vytas stated the trial will be held in Delaware in the Court of Chancellery.
Representative Scott asked if Mr. Vytas could give a brief overview of the revenue model.  Mr. Vytas stated that CMC provides some production support and some consulting management service fees to cover the tech fees.  He stated they pay as they go for whatever they need.
Mrs. Johnson asked for an overview of CMC’s success.  Mr. Vytas stated that during the year, even with the Delaware/California matter, CMC has closed on deals with Barclay, US and Barclay, UK, the Swiss card in Switzerland and some other projects.  He stated pipeline projects include City Bank of America, HSBC and GE Money and they also have other expansion projects with existing clients.  Mr. Vytas stated CMC is currently talking with the middle tier banks.  He stated the partnership with Genesis has introduced them to a number of overseas clients such as Irish Bank and Deutsche Bank.
Mr. Biener asked how much additional financing would be needed to service the new contracts.  Mr. Vytas stated it depended on how many of the five contracts they were awarded.  He stated the flip side would be how quickly they are ready to vamp up support.  The need will be determined on how they can live on the amount of capital they are now raising and the existing line of credit.  That will determine the need for more financing.  If these companies get ramped up quickly, CMC may need $3,000,000 more.  He stated they are supporting $7.5 million for this year and feel they won’t need any more funding.  He stated the worse case is actually the best case which is to do better than they are planning and to actually need expansion funding.  

Mr. Biener asked if CMC was thinking of a sale – public offering.  Mr. Vytas stated that put in the context of market opportunity; they are thinking they are in a market of $6 billion.  He stated the short answer is that CMC thinks it can be a very major company.  That doesn’t preclude the fact that if they execute the plan they have, they are going to become very attractive to IBM, etc.  CMC may have the opportunity to do a trade sale.  He stated they are in a very large market of opportunity.  Mr. Biener asked if DEDO had registration rights and Mr. Smith stated that there are some limited registration rights.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering the merits of the Project such as its business model, increased investor interest and employment impact made on Delaware’s economy, Mr. Riddle made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a Delaware Strategic Fund Equity Investment in an amount not to exceed Eighty Thousand Dollars ($80,000) contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including January 23, 2012.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

University of Delaware’s Delaware Small Business Technology Development Center (“SBTDC” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting a grant from the Delaware Strategic Fund program in the amount of $400,000.  The Applicant proposes to use the funds to defray operational costs (primarily salaries/fringe and occupation costs) of running the statewide SBDC program (the “Project”).  The SBTDC is a statewide project with headquarters at the University of Delaware in Newark, Delaware.
Ms. Onorato presented this request to the Council.  Mr. Tymes stated that the SBTDC’s accreditation which it received last year was very important to them.  He stated that the availability of capital is a problem for the SBIR Gateway projects.  He stated the SBTDC has started working with the companies to help resolve this problem.  He stated they are helping them move from working, to the business of working.

Ms. Onorato stated that $400,000 which is typically pursuant to the Budget Bill, is one of the “buckets”. Usually the funds are generated from the interest earnings of the Delaware Strategic Fund.  However, DEDO does not believe that there will be sufficient interest generated this year to meet the $400,000 requirement.
In response to Mr. Riddle’s question, Mr. Tymes stated that the SBTDC is on a fiscal year of October 1 through September 30th.   Mr. Riddle asked about the source of funds to fund their activities.  Ms. Necarsulmer stated that $179,000 comes from the Department of Defense, which is matched by State funds.  She stated that private sector partners provide services for the SBTDC.  She stated private sector partners, such as JP Morgan, are most significant as they continue to fund their program as well as a lot of other bankers.

Mr. Gilligan asked how the SBTDC promoted its programs.  Mr. Tymes stated they work closely with the banking community and have a bank liaison program wherein everyone in the SBTDC is assigned to a bank.  He stated they also work with the various Chambers of Commerce, other economic development agencies, the Small Business Administration and receive a lot of exposure through networking and by word of mouth.  Ms. Necarsulmer stated that they do have a website and do email blasts and web marketing particularly to support the training programs.
Mr. Levin stated that DEDO, primarily Ken Anderson promotes the SBTDC any time that a new company comes to Delaware.  Mr. Riddle also complimented the SBTDC.  Ms. Necarsulmer stated that the SBTDC receives good referrals and in return, provides good services.
Representative Scott asked if the employees were State employees.  Ms. Necarsulmer stated that all of the employees are employees of the University of Delaware except one, Al Paoli, who is an employee of Delaware State University.
Representative Scott stated that the organization’s name indicated technology but queried whether SBTDC’s major emphasis, according to its flyers, was not technology.  Mr. Tymes stated that the name was recently changed to emphasize technology and that it was their intention to bring more focus to technological sectors.  He indicated that upcoming reports would include more successes in technology.  Mr. Tymes stated that the organization’s focus in the past had been on manufacturing and retail.  He stated they have taken efforts through professional development to get the staff up to speed in addressing the different needs of technology.

Ms. Necarsulmer stated that the SBTDC is anticipating hiring one more person to focus specifically on technology.  Mr. Tymes stated that the original SBDC was asked to join the Office of Economic Innovations which is the economic arm of the University of Delaware which sole purpose is to advance knowledge of technology based projects; and it did.  He stated the SBTDC’s goal is to help that process along through market research, access to capital, their SBIR program, as well as to work with their faculty and students to identify those projects that are viable in the long term.  He stated the SBTDC is a very integral part of the University of Delaware team.
Representative Scott asked if the SBTDC was anticipating eventually funding itself.  Mr. Tymes stated that he has always believed that if the SBTDC was successful, the funding would come.  He stated that if they can show that they helped five companies, they have created value.  He stated he doesn’t feel it will ever by self-sustaining but that it will improve.

Mr. Gilligan asked if there were any more “buckets”.  Mr. Smith stated the three existing “buckets” were for the general operating budget, the SBTDC and for marketing.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (I) based solely on the information supplied by the Applicant and the representations that it has made, the Applicant is an organization described in Section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 (the “Code”) and will use no portion of the Grant funds in an “unrelated trade or business,” as defined in Section 513 of the Code; accordingly, the Applicant is an “exempt person” within the meaning of 29 Del. C. § 5052(7); (ii) the Grant and the Project will effectuate the financing of facilities and activities of an exempt person in order to contribute to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the citizens of the State.   Mr. Biener made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in an amount not to exceed Four Hundred Thousand Dollars ($400,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon the approval for the grant remaining in effect through and including February 21. 2011.  Senator Cook seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Converting Solutions, L.P. (“Converting” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting a convertible loan from the Delaware Strategic Fund program in an amount of $350,000 of which $100,000 would become a grant after three years based on the Applicant meeting certain employment criteria.  Additionally, there is a Strategic Fund Grant being requested in the amount of $50,000 to be used to upgrade the facility which the Applicant is relocating from Aston, Pennsylvania to 700 Centerpoint Drive in New Castle, Delaware.
Ms. Cannon presented this request to the Council.  She stated that Converting’s facility is a spotless manufacturing facility which is run exceptionally well.  She stated the company is doing cross training and believes 89 jobs can be created in an industry where the State is aggressively trying to grow.
Mr. Peritz stated that in response to the additional information requested at the previous Council meeting, a conference call was conducted to discuss the Council’s and DEDO’s concerns.  He stated most of the discussion dealt with the projections and to help develop some confidence that Converting could meet its projections.  Mr. Peritz stated that they also discussed the sales pipeline.  He stated currently there are approximately twenty businesses that are continuous on a monthly basis.  He stated they hope to increase that number to 28-29 businesses.  He stated that is partly the increase seen in the projections.  Mr. Peritz stated that right now there are just two machines (sheater and rewinder) operating which shows sales of about $225,000.  He stated that these machines were broken down because of the move.  He stated they anticipate having all five machines operating by March which will help improve sales.  Mr. Peritz stated they also anticipate a rate increase which will bring in additional revenue dollars and will help fill the gap.

There was a question about one of the new accounts that represented about 27% of the total sales and which was obviously a concern if that company should decide to change vendors.  Mr. Peritz stated that what helped in that situation was that when Converting had this company come on board, the company was located in New Jersey and it closed its operations to move to Delaware.  He stated this minimized the risk because the company made a decision to eliminate its need for the warehousing equipment.  That particular company also brought in one of its primary competitors so Converting was able to attract both companies which are both major distributing companies in US.
Mr. Bach stated that since Converting came before the CDF in November and was told that much more information was needed, it has located in New Castle.  The Applicant has received relocation assistance from its current landlord and that, paired with increased operational cash flow, should support the company’s operations until it turns cash positive.
Mr. Henning stated that Converting has engaged a trial situation of running about 30,000 tons a year, for the new businesses in their pipeline.  He stated with four or five machines running, Converting should exceed the projected 500,000 tons a year.

Mr. Peritz stated that when Converting moved into Delaware, they not only brought jobs to Delaware, they brought with them one of the top paper makers of the world.  Further that company needs to have a port and conveniently the Port of Wilmington is right there.  He stated that one of the most important parts of the paper industry is transportation.

Mr. Gilligan stated that in the two hour discussion, a lot of questions and concerns such as where they were and where they were going were addressed.  He feels the company is optimistic but they do demonstrate that they are hands on.  Mr. Gilligan stated that one recommendation he would have is to have someone more involved in the day to day business of the operations.  He stated the operations are constantly being revised as it grows and he believes they need to have more of a controlled situation day to day.  Mr. Peritz stated that perhaps the current bookkeeper needs assistance.  He stated the accounting firm does have a tie in through the internet and they do go in and check it daily and there is a designated person assigned to Converting.

It was asked if DEDA would have a security position behind the bank.  Mr. Smith stated that DEDA would have a second lien and also have personal guarantees.

Representative Scott stated that he understood that the landlord has agreed to waive rent for six months.  He asked where Converting was on its January revenues – are they collected.  Mr. Henning stated that $225,000 has been collected so far and that he feels confident that reaching $255,000 is achievable.

Mr. Levin stated that the concern is that since revised documents have been requested several times, perhaps the current “bookkeeper” needs assistance or needs to be further trained.  Mr. Peritz stated that they may need to hire additional staff as funds permit.
Mrs. Johnson asked if there was an executed copy of the settlement agreement.  Mr. Cutler stated that they have an oral settlement agreement.  He stated they have provided some of their own cash and it is a done deal but there is not an executed copy as of today.  He stated they did contribute $50,000.

Mrs. Johnson asked for an update on the “tariff situation” – to what extent did Converting’s business model rely on the Chinese tariff?   Mr. Henning stated that was only a small percentage of Converting’s sales at this time.  This is known as the Eagle Ridge account and represents one percent of sales.
Mr. Riddle asked if the bank forbearance was behind them.  Mr. Ortiz stated it was through April.  Mr. Riddle asked how the gross margins in 08 and 09 could be nine percent and then jump to sixty percent in the projections.  Mr. Peritz stated it is because of the change in rent, insurance, and executive overhead costs.

Mr. Riddle asked about the status of the relocation.  Mr. Henning stated there was consideration given by the land lord that $250,000 was to be used to help move and install equipment.  He stated they are about fifty percent moved.  He stated it was critical for Converting to move the equipment and remain seamless.  To accomplish that, Converting had to have two machines doing the identical process at two different locations for forty-five days.  He stated they are currently moving and installing the other three machines and that’s how the State funds would be used.
Mr. Riddle asked if the $250,000 was actually given to Converting.  Mr. Ortiz stated they were and were received in November and December.
Mr. Riddle reiterated that the security would be a second position behind the bank.  Mr. Smith stated that he feels that personal guarantees should also be a part of the security position.
Mr. Riddle stated he wanted to be kept apprised on the Project’s projections.  Mr. Lubin stated that the Council is regularly updated on delays in payments, etc.  He also stated that should the Council move forward with its recommendation and added specific criteria to the recommendation, any criteria not met or included in the ultimate agreed upon transaction, DEDA would then come back before the Council with an explanation.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.
After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to maintaining or providing gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested loan funds; (iv) the loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v)  the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance, Mr. Gilligan made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a convertible loan in an amount not to exceed Three Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars ($350,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon the Borrower being allowed to convert up to a maximum of One Hundred Thousand Dollars ($100,000) of the principal balance of the Loan at the end of the term, conditioned upon Borrower’s submission of written proof to DEDA, in a form acceptable to DEDA, that Borrower has no fewer than Fifty (50) full-time employees at its New Castle, Delaware facility and further that if by the Thirty-Seventh month, Fifty (50) full-time employees are not employed by Borrower, the Grant may be in an amount lesser, and will be equal to the sum calculated by the number of full-time employees multiplied by the wage categories acceptable to the Authority; upon a personal guarantee of Darryl Cutler; and upon the approval remaining in effect through and including January 23, 2012.  Representative Scott seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to maintaining or providing gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the grant proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested grant funds; (iv) the grant will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v)  the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance, Mr. Gilligan made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in an amount not to exceed Fifty Thousand Dollars ($50,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including January 23, 2012.  Representative Scott seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Baltimore Aircoil Company (“BAC”) – BAC received approval for a $166,000 performance grant (the “Grant Agreement”) in August 2009.  The Grant Agreement required BAC to create 43 new full time jobs by December 31, 2009 and an additional 40 positions by December 31, 2010.  As of today, BAC has created the 43 full time jobs.

The Grant Agreement also requires that the employees be employed for ninety (90) days before any grant funds can be disbursed.  Mr. Smith stated that because of this 90 day requirement, BAC was unable to meet the December 31, 2010 deadline.  Mr. Smith informed the Council that therefore, BAC has requested that the current Grant Agreement be amended to extend the time permitted for BAC to achieve a level of 317 full-time permanent employees from the December 31, 2010 deadline to March 1, 2011.

Mr. Riddle made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of BAC’s request to amend the current Grant Agreement to extend the time permitted for BAC to achieve a level of 317 full-time permanent employees from the December 31, 2010 deadline to March 1, 2011; contingent upon all other provisions of the Agreement remaining in full force and effect and upon the approval remaining in effect through and including January 23, 2012.  Senator Cook seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 10:45 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Lee Porter, Secretary

LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Director Alan Levin

      Ann Marie Johnson, Esquire

The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, February 28, at 9:00 A.M. at Buena Vista.

